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This memorandum sets forth our findings regarding our review of the operations of the Department of Housing and Building ("DHB" or "Department").

I. Overview of Department


DHB is responsible for the enforcement of State and local building, housing, fire and zoning codes within the City of Yonkers. The applicable codes are the numerous and detailed rules, regulations and standards that owners of land, buildings and other structures must meet in order to ensure the health, safety and welfare of occupants and users of their property. According to its legislative mandate, DHB's primary purpose is to protect people from unsafe conditions on private property
 within the City.
 Fundamentally, with the ownership of property comes responsibility, and DHB's mission is to see that property owners meet this responsibility. 


The Department has two basic functions: 1) reviewing construction plans and issuing permits for proposed new construction, renovations, and minor alterations; and 2) inspecting existing structures and new construction sites to ensure compliance with applicable codes and permit requirements. In addition, DHB is also responsible for issuing certificates of occupancy and completion ("CO" or "CC");
 issuing various other types of permits such as those for boilers, elevators and signs; and conducting condemnation and demolition proceedings for unsafe buildings. The Department also processes all applications that require action by the City's Zoning Board of Appeals. 


The Department has a staff of 35, half of whom are inspectors, and a budget of approximately $2.5 million dollars. It is located in recently renovated offices on the 5th and 6th floor of 87 Nepperhan Avenue. According to DHB records, in each of the last three fiscal years, the staff has reviewed approximately 1,500 building permit applications; and issued approximately 1,250 building permits, 1,400 certificates of occupancy or completion, 30 demolition permits, 830 elevator permits and 2,540 sign permits. The Department generates approximately $1.7 million dollars in revenue annually. The position of Deputy Commissioner is presently vacant.


Administratively, the Department is organized into two different divisions: the Building Division and the Housing Division. 


The Building Division is made up of three sections: Technical Review, Inspections and Complaints.


Technical Review -- The engineers and plan reviewers in this section are responsible for reviewing architectural and engineering plans and specifications submitted in conjunction with applications for building permits and certificates of occupancy.

Inspections -- The inspectors in this section are primarily responsible for monitoring and inspecting ongoing construction projects within the City to ensure that the work is being performed in a workmanlike manner, and complies with applicable codes and the approved plans and specifications. When violations are found, the inspectors begin the remediation or enforcement process, in which the owner of the building is required to correct the identified violation(s) or face the receipt of a stop work order and the possibility of an enforcement proceeding in City Court. The inspectors also inspect properties for the issuance of certificates of occupancy. There are also specifically assigned inspectors of boilers, elevators and signs.

Complaints -- Inspectors in this section are primarily responsible for responding to and resolving complaints alleging code, permit and zoning violations, which if substantiated would raise health and safety concerns or otherwise adversely affect the surrounding neighborhood. Typical complaints include construction without a permit, illegal apartments in neighborhoods that are zoned for single family homes, failure to cut grass and improper storage of commercial vehicles in a residential zone.


In the Housing Division, inspectors are primarily responsible for inspecting multi-dwelling residential housing. Most inspections are based on complaints of alleged housing code violations. Common complaints include claims of insufficient heat and hot water, insect and rodent infestations, and other dangerous or unhealthy building conditions. Housing inspectors also make inspections of apartments under the federal "Section 8" housing subsidy program, and various other types of residential inspections as required by law. According to DHB records, in 2001 the Department conducted over 8,000 housing inspections. Like the building inspectors, the housing inspectors are enforcement officers who seek to have property owners, usually landlords, remedy all identified code violations found on their properties. 

II. Scope of Review and Methodology 


We focused our review on five areas: policies and procedures; financial controls; permitting and inspection; complaints and violations; and office automation. Our objective was to evaluate the Department's overall effectiveness and efficiency in each of these areas. 


Our findings are based on our discussions with DHB Commissioner John P. Meyer and members of his staff. We also spoke with other City officials who have interactions with DHB.  We reviewed computer generated financial records, and the building files of 95 properties in which owners had recently filed for building permits or certificates of occupancy, or in which the Department had recently investigated a complaint of alleged code violations.
 We reviewed the Department's written policies and procedures. We also spent time observing office operations. In addition, Inspector General Philip Zisman has had extensive dealings with DHB in his former positions of Corporation Counsel and Deputy Corporation Counsel.

III. Summary of Findings


We have found that DHB is meeting its primary objective of trying to ensure that buildings and property throughout the City do not pose health and safety risks and meet State and City code requirements. The Department thoroughly reviews submitted plans for building permits, and will not issue a permit if the plans do not meet all applicable code requirements.  Moreover, the Department's inspectors who monitor construction sites are ensuring that all work complies with permit and code requirements. The Department also effectively responds to and keeps track of the complaints that it receives, and has an effective program of enforcement to see that owners maintain their property and buildings in conditions that meet applicable health and safety code requirements. We also found that the Department has adequate internal controls to ensure that it is safeguarding the approximately $1.7 million dollars that it collects in fees.


These are considerable accomplishments, especially when you consider that a large percentage of the City's building and housing stock is old and located in economically depressed areas. However, despite its overall effectiveness in protecting the public from unsafe and unhealthy building and property conditions, the Department suffers from certain administrative and public relations problems that have tarnished its image. In focussing on the performance of the substantive aspects of it duties, the Department has not always provided adequate customer service to many residents who have dealings with the Department.


We were encouraged that the Department is well aware of its ongoing administrative problems and, indeed, is taking steps to improve customer service.  However, in order to finally resolve these problems, we believe that it is important that the Department hire a Deputy Commissioner, who serves as a full time administrator. Projects that the Deputy could oversee that would improve the Department's administration include: creating an updated Department policy and procedure manual; overseeing the implementation of a comprehensive strategy for expediting the application review and approval process; developing a policy with respect to exercising enforcement discretion when responding to complaints; and overseeing the Department's use and possible upgrade of their computer system.


The Building Department's mission is difficult and to some unpopular, in part, because it runs counter to the belief that private property rights are absolute. DHB enforces rules and regulations that limit how property owners can use their own property. Essentially, owners must ask permission of the Department before building on or altering their property. In addition, the Department has the power to force property owners to maintain their property. Because of this considerable power to regulate private property, we believe that the Department must make sure that it is doing everything possible to assist property owners and expedite its decision-making process.

IV. Policies and Procedures


As an initial matter, we note that the Department’s policy and procedure manual has not been updated in over 25 years, and is rarely, if ever, referred to by departmental staff.  Instead, the staff follows unwritten procedures and policies that are part of the collective memory of the senior staff and are learned from on the job experience. When questions arise, the Commissioner or other senior staff gives guidance, on a somewhat ad hoc basis, as to what course of action to take. 


Given the heavy demand for the Department's services, we believe that this informal structure does not serve the Department well. There are too many complexities in the work that the Department performs, and inspectors need specific guidance on how to set priorities and perform their work consistently and effectively. Without formal policies and procedures, it is to be expected that there will be undesirable variations in how inspectors interpret the codes they enforce and otherwise do their jobs. Also, the establishment of updated written policies will allow the Mayor’s Office to ensure that the Department's actions and priorities are in keeping with overall City policy.  Finally, written standards make it easier to evaluate staff performance.


When creating a new office manual, the managers should also take the time to consider ways to update, clarify, and simplify Department forms and letters. In our review of the building files, it appeared to us that some of the documents that are part of the permit application might not be necessary in every case. The manual should give guidance on the proper use of Department forms and letters.


We also note that throughout the country, building departments and their inspectors have the unfortunate reputation of being corrupt or susceptible to corruption. No matter how unjust this reputation may be, given the cloud under which all building departments work, we believe that it is important that DHB management establish policies and procedures that support a strong system of internal controls to help create an environment that promotes the integrity of inspectors and deters corruption. (We emphasize that we have no present indications of any wrongdoing on the part of DHB and its inspectors. The Inspector General's Office is prepared to work with DHB in establishing standards for maintaining integrity within the Department.)

V. Financial Controls


Each year the Department collects approximately $1.7 million dollars in revenue from fees and penalties. We reviewed the Department's procedures and records to determine if there are adequate internal controls to safeguard and account for the money that is collected. Our review confirmed that DHB is doing a good job in its handling of collected fees. 

Of the $1.7 million dollars in annual collections, approximately $1.3 million is generated from application fees for building permits, certificates of occupancy, and certificates of completion. When a property owner first files an application with DHB, Department support staff enter the application information into the Microsoft Access tracking system, and thereafter into the Department's computerized Permit, Inspection, Management System ("PIMS".) (See the discussion on the Department's automated systems on page 13 herein) PIMS automatically assigns a permit number and computes the appropriate fee.
 The applicant is then required to make a partial or complete payment of the permit fee. The amount of the payment is recorded in PIMS. Outstanding balances must be paid in full before the Department will issue a permit. All fees must be paid by check; cash is not accepted.
 

In addition, approximately $300,000 dollars of revenue is generated through the annual billing of commercial properties and apartment buildings for elevator, sign and boiler permits. The payments for these annual permit renewals are sent to DHB for processing. The Department keeps track of all fees that have not been paid, and, when appropriate, implements a collection process for delinquent payments. 


At the end of each day a PIMS generated "recap" schedule summarizes the daily fee collection activity according to permit type. This schedule and the checks received that day are then sent to the City cashier by interoffice mail. (In the future we recommend that in order to avoid possible losses or delays, whenever the Department receives a significant amount of money in daily receipts, the checks should be hand delivered to the cashier.) Upon receipt, the cashier stamps the recap sheet "received" and then processes the checks for deposit in the appropriate City revenue accounts. Based on the information that the cashier enters, each night the City's MIS Department generates a daily report that summarizes how much money from the Building Department was deposited in the City's accounts that day.


To check the accuracy of the Department's accounting procedures, we matched the daily PIMS recap summaries to the MIS deposit summaries for the randomly selected month of September of 2001, and verified that there were no discrepancies between what DHB collected and what the cashier deposited. Because the PIMS recap schedule matched the MIS deposit summary, we were satisfied that under the procedures that are now in place, all paid fees are being properly deposited into City bank accounts. Under this system, if discrepancies between the PIMS and MIS reports occur, most likely because of adjustments or input errors, the discrepancies are easy to identify through the review of both DHB and the cashier's records. Furthermore, because the computer generates the amount of each fee to be paid, and the Department only accepts non-cash payments, there are adequate internal controls to minimize opportunities for theft. Thus, we are satisfied that the Building Department is properly processing and protecting the payments that it receives. 

VI. Permitting and Inspection


Background

Before Yonkers property owners can legally begin work on a construction project or receive certificates of occupancy on buildings where COs do not exist, they must apply to and be approved by DHB. According to PIMS, in fiscal year 2001, there were approximately 1,500 building permit applications and the Department issued 1,312 COs. 


With respect to the large annual number of building permit applications, Commissioner Meyer told us that during the recent economic boom, there has been a dramatic increase in the number of building permit and CO applications filed, and the DHB staff has had difficulty keeping up with the review of submitted applications.  With respect to building permits, depending on the backlog, it can take anywhere from a few days to several weeks before the application review process begins.  Upon review, if the submitted plans and specifications do not meet code requirements, or if the application is otherwise defective, the application is sent back to the owner or otherwise revised. A building permit is not issued until submitted plans meet all building and zoning code requirements. It can sometimes take weeks or months for a permit to be issued after the review process has begun.
 As part of his efforts to streamline Department operations, Commissioner Meyer has begun to temporarily contract out some of the review work to consultant-engineers in an effort to reduce the current backlog and speed up the review of plans and specifications.  

The current heavy demand for the issuance of COs is also a bi-product of rapid economic growth as well as the result of low interest rates and new lending requirements in the active real estate market. Many lenders now require that buildings, including private homes, have a CO on file with the City before they will approve a mortgage on the property; and, unfortunately, many of the older homes in Yonkers do not have COs. Often, the CO requirement has come as an unpleasant surprise for homeowners, and has created problems and delays for those who are anxious to refinance their mortgages at lower interest rates, or sell their properties. Complicating matters further, sometimes when inspecting a property for the issuance of a CO, inspectors find that unauthorized construction (i.e. work without a required City building permit) was previously performed. In these cases, in addition to the CO application, the property owner is required to apply to DHB to legalize the past work. The legalization process can be time consuming and expensive, and usually requires that the property owner hire a licensed architect or engineer to recreate building plans and to certify that the work performed conforms to the plans.
 This can delay the issuance of a CO, and forestall the owner from refinancing or selling the property.


In virtually all instances, applicants seeking building permits or COs want DHB to expedite the approval process. In both commercial and residential construction, delays tend to increase costs, create uncertainty, or otherwise complicate projects. In CO applications, homeowners want to satisfy lenders in pending transactions, and delays can jeopardize these deals. Often, when problems and delays arise -- regardless of fault – frustrated applicants blame the Department. Commonly, the disgruntled applicants will seek to have the Mayor's Office or other City officials intervene with DHB on their behalf.


Finding: Application and Permitting Process

In our discussions, Commissioner Meyer acknowledged that it is important for the Department to process permit and CO applications quickly to facilitate the legitimate needs of applicants. However, there is a dynamic tension between the Department’s desire to streamline its review process, and the Department's primary responsibility of ensuring building safety. By issuing a building permit or a CO, the Department, in essence, is certifying that all applicable State and local codes have been met. It is the Department's policy not to issue a permit until the application is in full code compliance.


Because of this strict policy, combined with the Department's comprehensive inspection efforts, we are satisfied that the Department is meeting its primary purpose of minimizing the risks associated with unsafe and unhealthy property and building conditions. It is our observation that the Department does a good job in the substantive review of technical plans. Our survey of building files revealed that the Department's review process is thorough and complete; substandard plans that do not meet code are rightfully being rejected or revised and corrected; and, issued permits clearly spell out the terms and conditions that the property owner must meet before the Department will sign off on the completed project. However, we also believe that the Department needs to do better in accommodating the legitimate needs of applicants to have their applications processed and approved in a timely manner.

In our way of thinking, because the property owners who do business with DHB are mostly City of Yonkers taxpayers whose taxes fund City services, they should be treated like valued customers. In addition to promptly beginning the review process with either DHB staff or hired consulting engineers, the Department should also develop and implement strategies for helping applicants through the permitting process so that their applications are not unduly rejected or delayed because of avoidable mistakes and omissions.
 It should be a goal of the Department to become as user-friendly as possible.
 


Without sacrificing safety, it is in the Department's and the applicant's best interest that permit applications be approved in a timely and orderly manner. If applicants are satisfied that their applications were acted on promptly and that the Department helped them through the process, they are unlikely to complain about the treatment they received. This would help the Department minimize the number of dissatisfied and disgruntled applicants who cause problems that can consume an inordinate amount of the Department's time and energy. Simply put, the Department needs to implement a more comprehensive program of customer service.  A primary purpose of this program should be to educate property owners in the role of the Department and to help them navigate its bureaucracy. 

Commissioner Meyer readily agrees that the Department’s administration needs to be streamlined, and that customer service is paramount.  To that end, he has implemented a permit application intake procedure in which a member of the support staff reviews the application with the applicant on the day of submission to ensure completeness.  The Department is also working with a management consultant team, S & R Associates, to help improve overall departmental administration. The Commissioner’s goals as set forth in the Department’s budget request for 2002 include: streamlining application review processes, implementing a computerized tracking system, creating a “One Stop” permitting procedure for minor construction projects, and creating a series of “Technical Information Pamphlets” to help design professionals improve the quality of their plans and specifications.  We agree that these are important ideas and if implemented would improve the Department’s operations. 


It is clear to us that Commissioner Meyer has accurately identified the administrative issues that DHB faces, and has begun to implement needed changes.  However, Commissioner Meyer admits that the pace of change has been slow.  In order to put these improvements on the fast track, we believe that the Department needs to appoint a high level administrator, whose primary functions are the efficient administration of the office and public relations. (This administrator could also be responsible for creating the new policy and procedure manual.) Currently, because of the Department's heavy workload, Commissioner Meyer focuses his attention on the substantive work of the Department. Since the Deputy Commissioner position is vacant, it seems sensible that the next Deputy’s focus should be on administration and operations.  Appointing a Deputy as full-time administrator, who is accessible to and adept working with the public, will help the Department achieve its administrative goals.   


Finding: Inspection Process  

With construction projects, once all plans have been approved and a building permit has been issued, a building inspector is assigned to monitor the project to ensure compliance with permit and code requirements. In addition to the assigned building inspector, it is also common for electrical, plumbing and elevator inspectors to make inspections during the course of construction. With CO applications, building inspectors also inspect properties to confirm that the building meets code.

While we believe that the Department's application review process needs to be reformed, it appears that the Department's building inspectors are doing a good job. The building files document that the inspectors are appropriately overseeing the construction projects to which they are assigned. They make timely and, if necessary, multiple visits to construction sites, and perform all required inspections. The comprehensive coverage provided by the Department's inspectors is the most important aspect of the Department's efforts to ensure that construction throughout the City meets code and permit requirements, and therefore, does not pose health and safety concerns. We do note, however, that the inspectors have a great deal of autonomy, and the Department does not keep track of their work through activity reports or logs. Such reports could serve as a useful management tool to better monitor inspectors' performances.


We also found that when permit or code violations occur, the inspectors are aggressive in seeking full compliance from the property owners. If an owner fails to comply, inspectors can and will issue stop work orders, and thereafter, if necessary will refer the matter to the Law Department for legal action against non-compliant owners.

VII. Complaints and Violations


Background


One of the objectives of the Department is to be as responsive as possible to the numerous complaints that are received concerning alleged building and housing conditions that raise health and safety concerns, or otherwise raise quality of life issues for Yonkers residents. We believe that DHB is doing a good job in responding to and trying to resolve the complaints that it receives.


The Complaint Section of the Department consists of eight inspectors and two supervisors. (Three inspectors handle building related complaints and four inspectors handle housing related complaints.)
  Supervisors in the Complaint Section estimate that the Department can receive as many as 40 or 50 complaints on any given day.  Most complaints are received over the telephone.


Initially, it is the department's goal to try to resolve questions that a complainant might have when the complaint is first received. With telephone complaints, the inspector who receives the call may try to review PIMS or other records and give the complainant as much current information as possible over the telephone. Providing Building Department information sometimes immediately resolves the matter, and no further efforts are necessary. If a complaint cannot be immediately resolved it is logged into PIMS which generates a compliant number for tracking purposes. Thereafter, an inspector is assigned to investigate and resolve the matter. 


The assigned inspector usually first makes an initial inspection. The results of the inspection are logged into PIMS. If the inspector finds violations, a violation notice is sent to the property owner. The violation letter notifies the owner of the violations, orders that they be corrected, and schedules a re-inspection date to determine if the owner has complied with the abatement order. If the property owner does not correct the problem, a departmental hearing is scheduled. After the hearing, if violations are still uncorrected, the inspector can issue appearance tickets for the violations or otherwise refer the matter to the City's Law Department, which will seek enforcement in Yonkers City Court.  

The Department gives priority to complaints that raise health and safety concerns, most of which involve multi-resident dwellings. During the heating season, top priority is given to complaints of lack of heat and hot water. When health and safety are at issue, the Department expedites its enforcement procedures, and the process can be completed in 24 hours. In cases of imminent danger, the Department can order a building evacuated and closed down. 

Findings


We found the Department's procedures for responding to complaints responsive and thorough. This is particularly true for complaints that building or other property conditions present health and safety risks. Commissioner Meyer has demonstrated strong leadership in taking immediate action when required. He will not hesitate to order unsafe buildings vacated and closed.
 We also note that there is good communications between DHB and the Law Department, in their coordinated effort to prosecute uncooperative code violators in City Court.


While we believe that the Department attempts to resolve most complaints expeditiously, we also note that some complaint-generated problems can continue for a long period of time. For example, when there is a complaint alleging that a homeowner is violating the City's zoning ordinance by maintaining an illegal apartment, the alleged violator may not cooperate, and the Department may have difficulty gaining access to the home to make inspections. In these situations it can become difficult to confirm that a violation even exists. (In general, inspectors often have difficulty gaining access to single family residences.) In other difficult cases, residents sometimes seek to have the City, through DHB, intervene on their behalf in what are essentially private disputes between property owners who are fighting over who is responsible to pay for needed repairs.
 Most of these protracted cases do not raise immediate health and safety concerns, and therefore, do not have the Department's highest priority.


Difficult cases that persist for a long period of time can take a disproportionate amount of the Department's time and energy. Moreover, disputing neighbors may complain about DHB's "ineffectiveness" to the Mayor's Office or the City Council.  The involvement of politicians, who may sometimes take sides in the dispute, can complicate matters for the Department. Suddenly a matter that initially may not have been deemed a priority becomes all-important. 


We do not advocate that the Department avoid taking on difficult cases, however, we do believe that for the Department to appropriately allocate its limited resources, it should try to avoid getting involved in essentially private matters that do not raise health and safety concerns. It is well established that city building departments (like district attorney offices in criminal matters) have "enforcement discretion," and can choose which matters it deems appropriate to pursue. Appropriately exercising this discretion will allow the Department to focus its resources on the most important matters. We recommend that Commissioner Meyer work with the Mayor's Office and the Law Department in establishing a policy regarding when and under what circumstances DHB will refrain from involving itself in certain kinds of disputes. Once a policy is established, the Department must be prepared to explain and defend decisions based on that policy to those who are affected by a decision not to take action.

VIII. Office Automation


The Department relies on its automated systems to keep a permanent record of and track the progress of all DHB matters. There are three components of the system: the Permit Inspection Management System ("PIMS"); the Microsoft Access tracking system ("Access"); and the Permit Document Management System ("PDMS"). Together they make up a stand-alone, computerized system that is accessible only by DHB. DHB information cannot be directly shared with other City departments over the City's computer network.


PIMS is used to issue permits, calculate and record the payment of fees, and record the results of Department inspections. (PIMS was given to the City by Fairfax County Virginia in 1994, and was adapted for DHB use.) Access is the Department's tracking system that documents the status of all permit applications from submission to closeout. PDMS is the Microsoft Word software that generates and stores all of the form letters that the Department uses. The Department has been utilizing these three computer applications since January of 2001. Before then, the Department had a manual tracking system, and recorded much of what is now inputted into Access in various books and ledgers. 


In reviewing the Department's computer applications, we found that for the most part the staff understands and utilizes the Department's automated systems in the everyday performance of their jobs. Support staff in the front office efficiently log in new permit applications when submitted by applicants; inspectors are using PIMS to record the results of their inspections; and form letters from PDMS are easy to draft.


We also found that the information stored in the Department's databases is accessible and useful, especially when dealing with telephone inquiries and complaints. It is now possible for the staff to quickly provide current information on the status of permits or violations on all properties throughout the City.  


Still, there are many limitations to the Department's current systems. First, because the three components of the system are not integrated, there is duplication of effort. Basic information about a permit or complaint must be entered into each system separately. Second, all information is not easily accessible from one source. To get a complete picture of the status of a particular item, the staff first must search the various databases with their numerous computer screens, and then, because not all pertinent information is stored in the databases, pull the building file or check other non-computerized sources within the Department. Third, although we believe that the staff does a relatively good job in keeping all information current, this is not always the case. Admittedly, the technical review section has not kept current in inputting the status of the review of plans and specifications. Thus, the Access tracking system is sometime incomplete, and the status of a permit application cannot always be determined from just checking the computer. (The Commissioner is currently addressing this issue.)  Fourth, PIMS does not allow for computerized adjustments to the accounting system. Thus, all after-the-fact changes, such as refunds, are made manually, and not permanently recorded in PIMS.


We discussed the merits of DHB's automated system with City MIS director Linda Infante, who is acutely aware of its limitations. She has never liked PIMS, which she believes was obsolete when first given to the City, and wants the City to purchase a single, integrated permit, tracking and word processing system. Because so much of the information gathered by DHB is used by other City Departments, Ms. Infante believes that upgrading the computer capabilities of DHB is crucial for the overall upgrade of the City's information system. A new DHB system could serve as a foundation for the overall improvement of the City's entire information system.


Notwithstanding the computer system's limitations, we give credit to Commissioner Meyer for making do with what he has, and improving the Department's technological capacity during his tenure. It is our belief that the Department now has a useful and stable information system, even if it is inefficient and somewhat of a cobbled together patchwork of different components. We recognize that the Department would benefit from a new integrated system, but this should be done as part of an overall upgrade of the City's information technology system.
IX. Recommendations and Conclusion


We recognize that our review of DHB did not examine all aspects of the work that the Department performs. For instance, we did not evaluate the adequacy of staffing levels or the staff evaluation process. Our review was limited to five areas: policies and procedures; financial controls; permitting and inspection; complaints and violations; and, office automation. Based on our work in these specific areas we recommend that the Department take the following action:

· Appoint a Deputy Commissioner to serve as a full-time administrator and public liaison. The Department's weak point is its administration. There needs to be a high level manager primarily responsible for running and streamlining office operations.

· Create a new policy and procedure manual. This is an important guide for staff to ensure that they perform their work in a consistent and efficient manner that fully implements the goals of the Department and the City.  In addition to setting forth the details of Department operations, the manual should include regulations that are aimed at promoting the integrity of inspectors and deterring corruption. As part of a policy and procedure manual project, the Department should update, clarify and simplify its forms and letters.

· Implement a user-friendly, permit application process that is responsive to the needs of applicants to have their projects reviewed and approved in a timely manner.

· Work with the Law Department and Mayor's Office, to develop and implement a policy for exercising enforcement discretion. This policy should outline under what conditions and circumstances the Department will refrain from attempting to enforce code requirements.

· In addition to the primary recommendations listed above, we also recommend that the Department: develop and utilize daily or weekly, activity reports to monitor inspectors’ performance; record and report all petty cash that it collects; make hand deliveries of daily receipts when large sums of money are collected; and, review the fee structure that the Department charges to determine if adjustments are appropriate.

Overall, we found that the Department is meeting its mission of enforcing the applicable codes and regulations that pertain to buildings and the maintenance of property. As a result, it is doing a good job ensuring the health, safety and welfare of the public. However, in its enforcement zeal, the Department has not provided property owners with user-friendly, customer service.  This has led to poor public relations. We believe that the Department needs to appoint a Deputy Commissioner as a full-time administrator to address these problems.

� Generally, DHB does not have jurisdiction over government buildings and structures, but does review the construction plans of proposed new government buildings such as new schools. Also, one and two family homes are exempt from the multi-dwelling code requirements that DHB enforces.  


� See Yonkers City Code § 55-3.


� A "certificate of occupancy" verifies that at the time of issuance the structure meets code requirements. A "certificate of completion" verifies that a construction project is complete and all of the conditions of the building permit and applicable codes have been met. 


� The Building Department maintains a building file on every building in the City, filed according to block and lot numbers. We recognize that the number of files that we reviewed was not a representative sample of the work that the Department performs. Our objective in reviewing these files was to understand how the paperwork in the files documented the work that the Department performed. We wanted to see if there were any discernible patterns that would give us insights into the Department's operations so that we could ask appropriate questions of managers and staff. We also wanted to determine if the work of the Department as reflected in the files was thorough and comprehensive.





� The City Council and Mayor approve the fee amounts to be charged through legislation. With building permits, the amount of a particular fee will vary depending on the cost and complexity of the work to be performed. PIMS is programmed to project the applicable fee, and Department employees cannot override the system. We note that the fees have not been changed since 1996, we suggest that the Department review the fee structure and make recommendations to the Mayor and City Council for any appropriate changes.


� There is one small exception to the "no cash" policy. The Department charges 25 cents per page for photocopying and $5 dollars for an original copy of a certificate of occupancy or completion. The small amount of cash that is received annually is kept in a locked desk drawer.  According to Commissioner Meyer, on some occasions this money has been turned over to the City cashier, but it has also been used for petty cash. Although very little cash is involved, we believe the Department should keep accurate records of all cash received and always turn it over to the cashier. Keeping this money as part of the Department's petty cash is inconsistent with Department of Finance petty cash policy.


� Major delays occur when the City's zoning ordinance prohibits the proposed construction. In such cases the applicant must apply for a variance to the City's Zoning Board of Appeals. Because of the ZBA's heavy docket, it can take months before a request for a variance is heard and decided. DHB has no control over these delays.


� Having private engineers and architects certify work that was originally performed without a permit, is a recent development. In the past, DHB inspectors performed this task. The new certification process is aimed at speeding up the issuance of COs.


� Commissioner Meyer stated that it is his policy to expedite CO applications for property owners so that whenever possible they do not lose mortgage commitments or miss closing dates.


� This is especially true for homeowner and relatively small commercial projects. We recognize that with large construction projects, involving sophisticated developers, the Department should fully expect that permit applications are complete and accurate upon submission.


�The Department does provide the public with information sheets regarding the requirements for certain types of permit applications. We found, however, that the instructions are complex and difficult to follow. While we believe that these sheets are useful, we recommend that they be reworked so that they are more user-friendly.


� The Department's inspectors are designated either as "building" or "housing" inspectors, because generally, they enforce and have expertise in different sets of State and local codes. Commissioner Meyer recognizes that to a certain extent these designations limit his ability to deploy inspectors on an as needed basis. His long-term goal is to eliminate this distinction.  


� In the last two years Commissioner Meyer estimates that the Department closed approximately 15 buildings, both residential and commercial, for dangerous conditions.


� Examples of disputes that could be characterized as private in nature include: adjoining property owners engaged in disputes about who is responsible to maintain retaining walls that separate their properties; residential neighbors complaining about alleged nuisances such as noise or odors from legally operating businesses; and, claims that long existing structures suddenly violate the zoning code.  
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